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Ordination	Paper	 	 			 	 	 	 										Hannah	Campbell	Gustafson	

	
Introduction	
	 This	paper	has	been	a	long	time	coming.		I’m	grateful	for	the	opportunity	to	
share	my	theological	perspective;	my	understanding	of	the	history,	theological	
roots,	polity,	and	practice	of	the	UCC;	and	a	bit	of	my	journey	toward	a	call	to	
ordained	ministry.		As	someone	recovering	from	perfectionism,	I’ve	had	to	embrace	
the	fact	that	no	perspective	or	journey	can	be	completely	shared	in	such	a	paper,	
while	also	understanding	that	this	is	a	good	way	to	give	a	sense	of	who	I	am	and	why	
and	how	I	am	called	to	ordination	in	the	UCC.		I	hope	the	following	words	do	just	
this-	give	my	reader	a	sense	of	who	I	am.			
	
Part	1:	My	theological	perspective	

It	quickly	became	apparent	that	the	most	efficient	way	to	share	my	
theological	perspective	is	work	through	the	UCC	Statement	of	Faith	(as	adapted	by	
Robert	V.	Moss).		I	won’t	comment	on	every	part	of	the	statement,	and	I	also	will	not	
be	able	to	fully	describe	my	theological	perspective,	but	I	will	give	an	overview	of	
both.			

	
We	believe	in	God,	the	Eternal	Spirit,	who	is	made	known	to	us	in	Jesus	our	brother,	
and	to	whose	deeds	we	testify:	God	calls	the	worlds	into	being,	creates	humankind	in	
the	divine	image,	and	sets	before	us	the	ways	of	life	and	death.	

I	believe	in	God,	even	if	I’m	not	always	sure	how	I	define	God.		Many	times	the	
descriptions	given	of	God	as	relationship	or	interconnectedness	(from	ecofeminist	
theologian	Ivone	Gebara,	as	well	as	others)	resonates	the	most	with	me,	but	I	also	
appreciate	that	Gebara	names	that	giving	the	name	“God”	can	be	easier	to	grasp.		
God	has	never	been	gendered	for	me,	thanks	to	my	parents,	and	thanks	later	to	
theologians	like	Mary	Daly.		I	experience	the	Holy	Spirit,	and	have	found	myself	
grabbed	by	the	idea	of	the	spirit	as	feminine.			

Using	the	language	of	“brother”	or	“sibling”	to	relate	to	Jesus	is	important	to	
me,	as	I’ve	come	to	most	fully	connect	with	Jesus	as	another	human	being,	a	human	
with	whom	I	share	a	deep	relationship.		I	am	a	follower	of	the	radical,	relational	way	
of	Jesus,	as	challenging	and	scary	as	this	is.					

I	want	to	emphasize	the	line	here	about	God	creating	humankind	in	the	
divine	image.		This	idea	has	become	more	deeply	important	to	me	as	I’ve	studied	
theology	of	disability	and	mental	health.		In	Nancy	Eiesland’s	work	to	develop	a	
liberatory	theology	of	disability,	she	writes	about	Jesus	as	the	disabled	God.		By	
having	the	disciples	look	at	the	marks	on	his	body,	Jesus	is	calling	the	disciples	to	
recognize	their	own	connection	with	God	in	impairment.	This	image	of	Jesus	shakes	
up	how	we	are	typically	taught	to	think	of	God,	and	can	help	us	to	think	about	our	
participation	in	the	imago	Dei	(the	image	of	God)	through	our	own	impairments,	
through	our	own	bodies	(Eiesland,	101).	

Eiesland	hopes	that	even	those	with	disabilities	that	are	easier	to	hide	might	
see	this	disabled	Jesus	as	a	new	symbol	of	wholeness,	and	will	begin	to	feel	whole	in	
their	own	bodies.		This	is	an	image	of	one	who	can	hold	joy	and	pain	at	the	same	
time,	who	is	interdependent,	and	who	provides	hope	in	the	midst	of	recognizing	
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bodies	in	all	of	their	limitations.		Eiesland	believes	that	“the	presence	of	the	disabled	
God	makes	it	possible	to	bear	a	nonconventional	body”	(Eiesland,	105).	
	
God	seeks	in	holy	love	to	save	all	people	from	aimlessness	and	sin.	

I	very	much	appreciate	the	use	of	both	the	word	“aimlessness”	and	“sin”	here.		
My	understanding	of	the	life	God	wants	me	(and	all	of	us)	to	live	is	that	it	is	a	life	of	
purpose	and	intentionality,	which	seem	to	me	to	be	the	opposite	of	aimlessness.		
That	purpose	is	about	loving	God	with	our	whole	being,	and	loving	our	neighbor	as	
ourselves.		I	also	think	of	that	purpose	as	being	about	relationship	and	about	the	
work	of	justice	(justice	for	all	humans,	but	especially	for	the	oppressed;	justice	for	
the	planet;	etc).		In	many	of	the	churches	that	I’ve	spent	most	of	my	time,	sin	is	not	
discussed	often.		But	I’ve	come	to	understand	sin	as	that	which	disrupts	relationship	
with	God	and	with	our	neighbor	(more	about	this	soon).					

In	some	mental	health	or	disability	theology	readings	of	healing	stories,	this	
definition	of	sin	is	very	pertinent.		In	the	10th	chapter	of	Mark	we	read	the	story	of	
the	man	who	was	blind,	Bartimaeus.		Bartimaeus	is	begging	on	the	side	of	the	road	
and	bravely	calls	out	to	Jesus	and	asks	Jesus	to	help	him	to	see.		After	Jesus	heals	
him,	Bartimaeus	joins	the	community	of	Jesus’	disciples	and	continues	on	the	road	
with	them.		In	this	story,	the	sin	is	that	Bartimaeus	is	ostracized	by	his	community,	
and	the	healing	is	not	just	about	the	physical	cure	of	being	able	to	see,	but	is	also	
about	being	restored	to	community	(to	the	community	that	disabled	him-	that	
deemed	him	less	than	because	of	his	blindness).			

	
God	judges	all	humanity	and	all	nations	by	that	will	of	righteousness	declared	through	
prophets	and	apostles.	

Prophetic	voices	still	exist	today.	The	tagline	within	the	UCC	that	“God	is	still	
speaking”	highlights	something	deeply	important	to	my	theological	understanding.		
The	Bible	is	foundational	to	our	faith,	but	it	isn’t	the	only	place	where	we	can	read	
about	and	hear	the	word	of	God.		God’s	word	is	continually	revealed	to	us	in	many	
sacred	spaces	and	people.	

Today’s	prophets	are	where	they’ve	always	been—people	on	the	margins.	
People	of	color,	immigrants,	native	people,	LGBTQ+	folx,	those	with	disabilities	or	
mental	illness,	and	so	many	others	placed	on	the	margins	have	words	and	stories	to	
share.		It	is	the	responsibility	of	the	rest	of	us,	especially	in	the	dominant	culture,	to	
listen	and	act	in	response.	

“God	judges	all	humanity	and	all	nations	by	that	will	of	righteousness	
declared	through	prophets	and	apostles.”		As	the	prophet	Micah	reminds	us:	What	
does	God	require	of	us?	“To	act	justly	and	to	love	mercy	and	to	walk	humbly	with	
your	God.”		We	are	still	reminded	of	this	through	the	voices	of	many,	as	long	as	we	
listen.			

	
In	Jesus	Christ,	the	man	of	Nazareth,	our	crucified	and	risen	Lord,	God	has	come	to	us	
and	shared	our	common	lot,	conquering	sin	and	death	and	reconciling	the	whole	
creation	to	its	Creator.	

I	want	to	re-emphasize	here	the	importance	of	Jesus	as	the	human	one	(who	
“shared	our	common	lot”).		I	also	point	out	the	mention	of	the	whole	creation	here—	
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our	journey	in	following	Jesus	is	not	just	about	humans,	but	about	the	whole	
creation.		In	college	I	found	myself	particularly	influenced	by	ecofeminist	theology,	
and	wrote	my	senior	comprehensive	paper	on	the	work	of	Rosemary	Radford	
Ruether	and	Ivone	Gebara.		They	helped	make	clear	to	me	that	Christianity	doesn’t	
only	need	a	reordering	in	terms	of	how	the	role	of	female-bodied	people	is	
portrayed,	but	this	is	also	closely	connected	to	how	we	as	humans	treat	our	planet	
and	the	rest	of	creation.		And,	even	a	few	decades	ago	they	were	both	arguing	that	
the	church	needed	to	drastically	change	in	relation	to	the	planet.	

	
God	bestows	upon	us	the	Holy	Spirit,	creating	and	renewing	the	church	of	Jesus	Christ,	
binding	in	covenant	faithful	people	of	all	ages,	tongues,	and	races.	

White	people	are	complicit	in	the	creation	and	continuance	of	the	systems	
and	structures	of	white	supremacy	and	it	is	our	responsibility	to	dismantle	it.		It	
isn’t	enough	to	be	merely	nice	and	respectful	to	other	people,	but	we	need	to	give	
things	up	in	order	to	change	the	system	we	have	created	and	continue	to	benefit	
from—and	this	is	scary.	I	wish	that	this	Statement	of	Faith	said	something	explicit	
about	the	dismantling	of	systems	that	were	used	in	the	creation	of	our	
denomination	and	continue	to	work	against	the	justice	that	God	calls	us	to	live	into.		
I’m	not	a	wordsmith	and	believe	changes	like	this	happen	best	in	conversation,	but	
I’d	imagine	something	like	“creating	and	transforming	the	church	of	Jesus	Christ,	
called	by	the	Holy	Spirit	to	dismantle	systems	of	white	supremacy	within	the	church,	
and	binding	in	covenant….”		

The	language	of	covenant	here	is	also	very	important—this	commitment	of	
ongoing	relationship	and	promise	is	crucial.		Human	beings	are	complicated	and	
messy	and	unthinking	a	lot	of	the	time.		But,	if	we	hold	this	covenant	as	central,	it	
will	impact	how	we	relate	to	one	another.			
	
God	calls	us	into	the	church	to	accept	the	cost	and	joy	of	discipleship,	to	be	servants	in	
the	service	of	the	whole	human	family,	to	proclaim	the	gospel	to	all	the	world	and	
resist	the	powers	of	evil,	to	share	in	Christ's	baptism	and	eat	at	his	table,	to	join	him	in	
his	passion	and	victory.	

Being	a	disciple	of	Jesus	isn’t	an	easy	thing,	and	it	isn’t	supposed	to	be.		There	
is,	as	described	here,	both	a	cost	and	a	joy	to	discipleship.		If	we	are	really	following	
him,	we’ll	be	doing	things	that	are	very	counter-cultural,	and	going	against	the	grain	
certainly	has	its	costs,	whether	social	or	otherwise.		And,	in	my	experience	much	of	
this	journey	requires	being	able	to	hold	two	things	that	are	in	tension-	like	cost	and	
joy.	

As	a	social	worker	who	has	worked	in	particular	with	people	experiencing	
homelessness	and/or	mental	illness,	the	line	here	about	being		“servants	in	the	
service	of	the	whole	human	family”	really	sticks	out	to	me.		I	do	feel	that	following	
Jesus	requires	that	we	serve	others,	and	that	those	others	truly	are	all	other	
humans,	not	only	the	ones	that	we	like	or	that	society	deems	acceptable	or	good.			

In	my	work	at	Carleton	with	an	interfaith	discussion	group,	we	recently	had	
lively	conversation	about	how	we	define	“evil”.		Evil	and	sin	are	closely	related,	and	
there	are	certain	things	that	are	clearly	evil	to	me,	without	a	doubt.		When	I	read	
here	about	resisting	the	powers	of	evil,	all	I	can	think	about	is	that	I	may	soon	be	
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doing	civil	disobedience	to	help	try	to	stop	the	creation	of	Line	3,	a	new	oil	pipeline	
proposed	in	Minnesota.		The	proposed	path	crosses	the	Mississippi	a	few	times,	and	
crosses	many	treaty	lands.		And,	at	the	most	basic	level,	if	we	have	any	hope	of	
mitigating	the	disasters	of	the	climate	crisis,	we	have	to	keep	oil	in	the	ground.		I	
believe	that	the	oil	industry	is	evil-	it	is	a	major	player	in	bringing	us	all	toward	
extinction.	

But	really,	how	do	I	define	evil,	and	correspondingly,	sin?	What	I	know	about	
evil	is	that	it	is	all	around	us,	and	is	not	connected	to	one	individual	person.		Often,	
we	take	part	in	it	without	even	realizing	it.		White	supremacy	is	one	strong	example	
of	evil—it	permeates	much	of	how	we	live	in	this	country,	whether	we	think	we’re	
racist	or	not.			

I	appreciate	language	in	many	prayers	of	confession	around	sin,	particularly	
when	describing	it	as	“what	we	have	done,	and	what	we	have	left	undone”.		Sin	is	
about	the	actions	(or	inactions)	that	separate	us	from	one	another	or	from	God.		We	
are	all	interconnected,	and	sin	is	about	defying	or	ignoring	that	interconnection,	or	
perhaps	about	trying	to	break	the	(inter)connection.	A	few	years	ago,	I	participated	
in	the	UCC	Let’s	Talk	About	White	Privilege	Curriculum,	along	with	my	husband.		We	
learned	so	much	more	about	the	evil	of	white	supremacy.		We	also	had	great	
discussion	as	a	group	about	what	reparations	could	look	like,	and	Craig	and	I	
decided	that	going	forward,	the	majority	of	our	community	tithes	would	go	to	
organizations	that	work	with	or	serve	people	of	color.		So,	an	example	of	sin	is	when	
we	forget	about	that	commitment	and	responsibility,	or	actively	go	against	it,	and	
donate	to	organizations	only	employing	or	serving	white	people.		Or,	I	think	it	is	also	
a	sin	when	a	church	that	has	engaged	in	discussions	around	white	privilege	doesn’t	
take	the	next	step	to	look	more	closely	at	their	vendors	or	employees	and	perhaps	
reassess	who	they	are	hiring	and	where	they	are	putting	their	money.	

I	have	found	that	for	many	people,	hearing	the	word	“sin”	causes	them	to	
shut	down.		I	think	they	fear	being	made	to	feel	guilty,	and	for	many	in	progressive	
churches,	language	of	sin	makes	us	think	of	fundamentalist	church.		So,	I	don’t	often	
use	language	of	sin,	particularly	on	an	individual	level.		I	have	found	it	easier	to	talk	
about	sins	on	a	societal	level,	or	even	with	a	group	like	a	church.		And,	language	of	
sin	can	be	necessary	for	prophetic	ministry,	when	calling	a	group	to	change.			I	do	
hope	to	slowly	and	carefully	reclaim	the	language	of	sin,	and	think	that	it	would	do	
progressive	churches	well	to	make	this	shift.			

I	used	to	think	that	when	we	talked	about	eating	at	Christ’s	table,	we	were	
only	talking	about	communion	at	church	on	Sunday.		I’ve	come	to	realize	that	
Christ’s	table	is	much	broader	than	that—that	if	we	look	at	the	meals	that	Jesus	
participated	in	during	his	ministry,	we	can	see	that	this	call	to	eat	at	Christ’s	table	is	
part	of	the	call	to	eat	with	the	oppressed	and	marginalized	(my	husband’s	Master’s	
of	Theology	thesis	was	on	just	this).	

It	was	while	I	was	an	intern	at	Wellington	Avenue	UCC	that	I	first	remember	
encountering	a	communion	liturgy	that	deeply	resonated	with	and	spoke	to	me	in	a	
way	that	I	didn’t	remember	it	doing	previously.		I	wish	I	had	copies	of	those	
liturgies,	but	what	I	do	remember	was	that	the	words	and	context	given	were	
always	grounded	in	both	the	history	of	Jesus	and	the	disciples,	as	well	as	naming	our	
current	social	and	political	context.		Another	part	of	communion	at	Wellington	that	I	
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loved	was	that	we	were	all	gathered	around	the	communion	table,	and	we	served	
communion	to	one	another.		I	was	regularly	moved	to	tears	by	the	sacrament	
embodied	in	this	way,	and	the	truly	communal	part	of	it.		It	was	at	Wellington	that	I	
remember	feeling	a	yearning	to	lead	communion,	and	that	has	continued	for	me.	

I’ve	felt	similar	resonance	in	recent	visits	to	Lyndale	UCC	in	Minneapolis,	
where	the	communion	liturgy	includes	the	following	lines	during	the	breaking	of	the	
bread:	

“On	the	night	before	Jesus	was	arrested	by	those	who	feared	him…	
On	the	night	before	he	was	shot	by	police…	
On	the	night	before	her	trans*body	was	found…	
On	the	night	before	he	was	denied	asylum	and	entry	to	safety…	
On	the	night	before	they	died	from	too	many	years	of	being	denied	health			
insurance…	
On	the	night	before	depression	and	anxiety	consumed	her…	
On	the	night	before	he	was	arrested	and	crucified…	
Jesus	sat	at	table	with	those	he	loved.		He	took	the	bread	and	blessed	it	and	
broke	it.		He	said	‘this	is	my	body,	broken	open	and	shared	with	you.	And	
each	time	you	eat	this	ordinary	bread,	remember	the	extraordinary,	
transformative	power	of	our	lives	when	they	are	broken	open	for	justice	and	
love.’”	
	

Liturgies	such	as	this	help	me	to	more	fully	“join	[Christ]	in	his	passion	and	victory”,	
as	written	in	the	Statement	of	Faith.	
	
God	promises	to	all	who	trust	in	the	gospel	forgiveness	of	sins	and	fullness	of	grace,	
courage	in	the	struggle	for	justice	and	peace,	the	presence	of	the	Holy	Spirit	in	trial	
and	rejoicing,	and	eternal	life	in	that	kingdom	which	has	no	end.	
Blessing	and	honor,	glory	and	power	be	unto	God.	

This	final	sentence	is	a	reminder	that	our	actions,	beliefs,	and	statements	are	
all	forms	of	prayer,	just	as	so	many	other	parts	of	how	we	live	are	forms	of	prayer.		
I’m	not	always	sure	how	to	pray,	but	this	reminds	me	that	much	of	how	I	live	can	be	
prayer.		And	for	me,	intentionality	is	key.			

Prayer	looks	very	different	for	me	throughout	different	parts	of	my	day.		I	
have	a	daily	gratitude	practice	with	various	friends	around	the	country,	and	while	I	
am	writing	my	gratitude	to	my	friends,	the	act	of	writing	and	reflection	is	a	prayer	of	
gratitude.		At	supper,	we	say	grace	every	night	as	a	family,	holding	hands.		This	is	
also	a	prayer	of	thanks.		Before	bed,	my	spouse	and	I	read	poetry	together,	an	act	
that	I	experience	as	prayer.		Mindfulness	and/or	yoga	are	part	of	my	week	regularly	
as	well,	and	there	is	time	in	both	of	those	that	I	feel	are	times	of	prayer.		For	me,	
prayer	is	about	gratitude	and	awareness	of	the	presence	of	God	in	my	life.		It	is	
about	naming	a	need	or	desire	for	God’s	presence	and	love	in	other	parts	of	my	life	
and	the	world.			
Amen.	
	
Section	2:	History,	Theological	Roots,	Polity,	and	Practice	of	the	UCC	
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I’ve	been	a	board	member	of	the	UCC	Mental	Health	Network	(MHN)	for	
several	years.		The	board	is	made	up	of	some	UCC	clergy	and	others	who	have	spent	
a	long	time	in	the	denomination,	as	well	as	some	who	are	fairly	new.	Regardless	of	
tenure	with	the	denomination,	I	think	that	if	someone	hasn’t	taken	a	UCC	History	
and	Polity	course,	there’s	a	lot	to	learn!		When	taking	my	UCC	History	and	Polity	
course	I	wrote	a	paper	for	those	who	want	to	know	more,	and	I	am	pulling	from	that	
for	the	purposes	of	this	paper.			
		 I	will	explore	some	of	the	historical	roots	of	the	UCC,	including	non-European	
traditions	that	have	helped	shaped	the	UCC;	talk	some	about	the	theology	coherence	
and	diversity	within	the	denomination;	explore	the	ecclesiology	and	polity;	and	talk	
more	about	ideas	of	ministry.		I’ll	end	by	highlighting	specifics	that	are	important	to	
keep	in	mind	as	the	MHN.		
	
History	
	 I	begin	with	a	very	abbreviated	overview	of	the	historical	roots	of	the	UCC.		
The	denomination	can	be	traced	to	four	core	traditions.			There	are	roots	in	the	
English	reformation	of	the	16th	century	and	the	German	reformation	of	the	16th	and	
17th	century.		There	are	roots	from	the	19th	century	of	early	Americans	(not	Native	
Americans)	and	also	of	the	German	pietistic	movement.		All	of	these	traditions	have	
reformation	heritage,	and	are	tied	to	the	four	movements	that	became	the	two	
denominations	that,	in	turn,	merged	to	become	the	UCC.		The	English	reformation	
roots	produced	the	Congregational	heritage.		The	German	reformation	roots	
produced	the	German	Reformed.		Those	of	early	Americans	produced	the	Christian	
movement.		And	the	German	Pietism	produced	the	Evangelical	Synod.			
	 The	English	reformation	began	in	about	1530,	with	Henry	VIII’s	break	with	
Rome	(with	Catholicism).		There	were	times	of	radical	reformation,	counter-
reformation,	and	more	through	the	reign	of	Charles	I,	which	ended	in	1649.		By	the	
early	17th	century,	there	were	many	religious	parties	in	England,	not	only	
Catholicism.		These	included	the	Church	of	England,	the	Radical	Reformers,	the	
Roman	Catholics,	and	the	Puritans.		The	Puritans	were	some	of	the	people	who	came	
to	the	United	States	in	the	17th	century.		Their	beliefs	included	that	the	head	of	the	
church	is	Christ,	not	a	bishop	or	monarch;	the	church	is	gathered	through	
covenanting;	and	the	church	is	a	particular	congregation	(as	opposed	to	a	diocesan	
or	national	church	body).		The	Puritans	evolved	over	the	next	few	centuries,	leading	
to	the	development	of	the	Congregational	denomination	in	1865.			
	 The	German	reformation	began	in	the	16th	century	(with	origins	traced	to	
Zwingli	and	Calvin	in	Switzerland).		There	were	also	roots	in	Germany	with	the	
Heidelberg	Catechism	in	1563.		In	the	early	18th	Century,	some	from	this	group	
moved	to	Pennsylvania	and	Maryland,	and	gathered	into	a	church.		The	founding	of	
the	German	Reformed	movement	is	often	traced	to	the	first	communion	service	in	
1725,	though	this	body	official	becomes	the	“Synod	of	the	German	Reformed	Church	
in	the	U.S.”	in	1793.			
	 The	movement	that	becomes	the	Christian	church	traces	its	origins	to	the	
early	1800’s.		There	were	various	foundational	influences,	including	the	second	
Great	Awakening,	the	expanding	frontier,	and	egalitarian	impulses.		There	were	
three	groups	involved-	the	Republican	Methodists	in	Virginia	and	North	Carolina,	
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the	Baptists	in	New	England,	and	the	Presbyterians	in	Kentucky.		Through	religious	
journalism,	they	discovered	agreement	on	core	principles	around	which	they	
formed	a	denomination.		This	included	principles	like:	there	is	no	head	of	the	church	
but	Christ,	there	are	no	confessions	or	creeds	but	the	New	Testament,	and	a	
commitment	to	the	unity	of	the	church.		The	three	groups	merged	by	1810,	but	had	a	
very	minimal	connectional	system.			
	 German	pietism	arose	in	the	17th	and	18th	centuries.		Other	roots	of	the	
Evangelical	Synod	were	Nationalism	in	Prussia	and	Unionism,	which	is	also	
connected	to	the	Lutheran	and	Reformed	churches.		In	the	19th	century	there	was	
German	migration,	especially	centered	around	St.	Louis.		The	Evangelical	Synod	of	
North	America	was	founded	in	1840.			
	 One	movement	connected	to	this	Evangelical	Synod	may	be	of	particular	
interest	to	us,	because	of	the	work	of	the	UCC	Mental	Health	Network.		This	is	that	of	
the	diaconal	movement,	which	I	learned	about	both	from	my	involvement	with	the	
Council	for	Health	and	Human	Service	Ministries	of	the	UCC	(CHHSM)	and	through	
Barbara	Brown	Zikmund’s	book,	Hidden	Histories.		Chapter	7	of	her	book	is	called	
‘The	Deaconess	Sisters:	Pioneer	Professional	Women’.		The	Evangelical	Deaconess	
Society	of	St.	Louis	was	organized	in	1889.		It	was	founded	after	a	local	pastor	went	
to	give	communion	to	someone	who	was	ill,	and	found	that,	because	this	person	was	
so	poor,	a	Catholic	nun	was	caring	for	her.		After	asking	around,	the	pastor	found	out	
that	this	was	not	an	isolated	incident,	so	at	a	monthly	gathering	for	Evangelical	
Synod	clergy,	he	asked,	“Why	can’t	we	train	the	young	women	of	our	church	to	care	
for	the	poor	and	the	sick	as	do	the	deaconess	sisters	of	Germany?”	(Rasche).		

Evangelical	deaconess	institutions	were	established	across	the	U.S.	until	
1919,	and	recruitment	for	deaconesses	continued	until	the	1950’s.		However,	as	
indicated	by	the	clergyman’s	question,	the	deaconess	movement	was	not	a	new	one.		
At	the	time	of	the	founding	in	the	U.S.,	there	were	more	than	eight	thousand	
deaconesses	serving	around	the	world,	and	in	the	U.S.,	other	denominations	had	
deaconesses.		The	modern	establishment	of	deaconess	work	in	Evangelical	roots	
was	in	Germany	in	1836,	for	much	the	same	reason	that	it	was	established	in	the	
U.S.		It	was	a	way	for	young	women	who	felt	called	to	service,	but	were	unable	to	be	
ordained,	to	work	with	like-minded	women	under	the	protection	of	the	church.		
Many	of	the	original	Evangelical	Synod	deaconess	organizations	in	the	U.S.,	and	can	
be	seen	in	various	human	service	organizations	across	the	country.		Some	look	to	
deaconess	training	as	part	of	the	development	of	systematic	training	for	nurses.			
	 In	looking	at	these	four	movements,	there	are	some	relatively	obvious	shared	
values,	along	with	plenty	of	tensions.		The	shared	values	include	those	of	educated	
clergy	and	laity;	the	importance	of	scripture	over	creeds;	reformed	polities;	and	the	
right	of	private	conscience.		Notably,	they	are	all	American	movements.		Some	
tensions	are	those	of	innovation	versus	order;	the	idea	of	parts	being	subordinate	to	
the	whole	versus	the	whole	subordinate	to	the	parts;	and	the	East	Coast	
establishment	versus	the	Heartland,	frontier,	and	immigrant	(relatively)	
newcomers.			
	 But	we	know	that	these	four	become	one—what’s	the	next	step?		In	the	early	
20th	century	there	was	a	lot	of	ecumenical	work,	with	things	like	the	founding	of	the	
International	Missionary	Council	in	1910	and	the	establishment	of	the	Federal	



	 8	

Council	of	Churches	(precursor	to	the	National	Council	of	Churches)	in	1908.		
Ecumenism	was	on	minds	and	in	the	air.		The	movement	for	‘united	and	uniting’	
churches	can	be	seen	with	the	United	Church	of	Canada	in	1925	and	the	Church	of	
South	India	in	1947.			
	 Beginning	in	1894,	there	were	rumblings	within	the	Christian	church	about	a	
possible	merger,	and	with	separate	gatherings	at	first,	and	then	joint	gatherings,	the	
merger	of	the	Congregational	Christian	church	was	complete	with	union	in	1931.		
There	was	talk	in	1912	of	the	Reformed	and	the	Presbyterian	churches	merging,	but	
this	did	not	happen.		There	were	more	discussions	with	other	denominations,	and	
then	in	1934,	there	was	the	union	of	the	Evangelical	and	Reformed	church.			
	 Already	in	correspondence	from	1937	we	can	see	potential	sparks	for	the	
UCC.		In	1942	Union	negotiations	were	affirmed	by	both	the	Congregational	
Christians	and	the	Evangelical	Reformed.		For	the	next	few	years,	there	were	a	
variety	of	discussions,	including	some	serious	opposition	in	1947	from	some	
Congregational	Christians.		There	was	even	a	court	case,	with	proceedings	from	
1949	to	1953,	but	in	1956	the	union	was	approved	by	both	denominations,	and	the	
United	Church	of	Christ	was	established	in	1957.		The	Statement	of	Faith	wasn’t	
approved	until	1959,	and	the	Constitution	in	1961	(with	ongoing	ratification).		The	
process	of	joining	the	UCC	depended	on	the	original	denomination.		In	the	
Evangelical	and	Reformed	churches,	regional	synods	voted	whether	or	not	to	
become	part	of	the	UCC,	and	if	a	synod	voted	for	it,	all	the	churches	in	that	synod	
were	brought	into	the	UCC.		The	Congregational	Christian	congregations	were	a	
different	story,	as	the	decision	was	(and	is)	made	by	individual	churches	(and	some,	
like	Plymouth	Congregational	where	I	currently	work,	are	still	not	part	of	the	UCC).			
	 There	were	(and	are)	many	reasons	for	resisting	a	merger,	which	can	help	us	
understand	potential	issues	even	today.		There	was	a	fear	of	loss	of	autonomy,	as	
well	as	fear	of	loss	of	authority	from	the	General	Synod.		There	were	perceived	
theological	differences,	and	fears	around	those.		There	was	also,	with	many	such	
situations,	a	lack	of	personal	engagement,	which	can	mean	that	caricatures	about	
others	are	more	easily	taken	as	fact.		In	an	essay	written	for	the	Christian	Century	in	
1963,	Robert	Spike	argued	that	the	ongoing	tension	was	between	“those	who	
cherish	an	organic	view	of	the	church	as	a	compact,	integrated	people	and	those	
who	cherish	the	tradition	of	functional	responsiveness	to	the	needs	of	the	world.”		
(Quotation	from	a	lecture	by	John	Thomas.)		
	
Theological	Roots	
	 When	people	have	asked	me	to	tell	them	about	the	UCC,	my	elevator	speech	
used	to	be	fairly	vague	about	a	super	liberal	theology,	and	then	maybe	talk	about	the	
ordination	of	women	and	how	many	churches	are	Opening	and	Affirming.		However,	
this	is	changing,	and	I	think	becoming	more	accurate.		Now,	I	talk	about	the	
relationship	between	congregations	and	the	wider	denomination,	mention	the	work	
that	is	done	around	social	justice,	and	likely	quote	both	that	“God	is	still	speaking”	
and,	as	my	church	in	Platteville	(and	many	others)	says,	“no	matter	who	you	are,	or	
where	you	are	on	life’s	journey,	you	are	welcome	here”.		(Of	course,	that	welcome	
actually	does	have	some	nuance—all	people	are	welcome	but	not	all	behaviors	are	
welcome.)			
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	 In	order	to	better	understand	the	theology	of	the	UCC,	it	is	helpful	to	briefly	
cover	the	major	Christian	traditions:	Orthodox,	the	Roman	Catholic,	and	Protestant.		
A	way	of	exploring	their	differences	is	to	look	at	the	sources	and	interpretive	lenses	
most	commonly	attributed	to	each.		For	those	who	are	Orthodox,	their	sources	are	
scripture	and	tradition	(and	by	tradition	is	meant	the	ecumenical	councils	and	the	
church	fathers	(pre	5th	century)).		Their	interpretive	lens	is	their	Synod	of	Bishops,	
which	is	in	communication	with	leadership	in	Constantinople.			
	 For	Roman	Catholics,	the	sources	are	also	scripture	and	tradition,	but	the	
tradition	might	be	broken	down	into	the	ecumenical	councils	(through	the	5th	
century	and	then	again	from	the	16th	to	the	20th	centuries),	the	church	fathers,	and	
the	Pope.		The	interpretive	lens	is	the	magisterium,	which	consists	of	the	Bishops	in	
communication	with	leadership	in	the	Vatican.			
	 Of	course,	once	we	get	to	the	Protestant	tradition,	we	know	that	things	get	a	
little	messier.		In	class,	we	broke	Protestant	down	into	something	like	
Restorationist/Literalist;	Conservative;	Pentecostal;	Liberal;	Liberationist…	and	
then	the	UCC.		I	don’t	think	it	is	helpful	to	go	quite	into	all	of	these,	but	I	will	break	
down	a	few	of	these	a	little	more.		For	those	within	the	Restorationist/Literalist	
tradition	(e.g.	Church	of	Christ,	many	Baptists),	the	sources	again	are	scripture	and	
tradition,	and	the	tradition	is	that	of	an	authoritative	theologian	or	movement.		The	
lenses	for	interpretation	are	the	congregation	and	an	authorized	assembly.			
	 For	Liberal,	which	includes	most	mainline	churches,	the	sources	are	scripture	
and	tradition,	with	tradition	defined	as	various	ancient	and	reformation	era	creeds;	
some	recognized	theologians;	and	reason,	science,	and	experience.		Lenses	for	
interpretation	include	the	individual	conscience	and	authorized	assemblies,	by	
which	we	mean	things	like	congregations,	associations,	and	synods.		In	the	
Liberationist	category,	which	includes	some	mainline	traditions	from	the	late	20th	
century,	the	biggest	difference	is	an	addition	to	the	interpretive	lenses,	which	is	that	
of	social	location.		This	brings	context	into	the	interpretation,	for	example,	feminist	
or	disability	theology.			
	 Lastly,	looking	at	the	UCC,	our	sources	are	scripture	and	tradition,	with	the	
specific	traditions	of	ancient	creeds	and	the	reformers.		Our	interpretive	lenses	are	
the	individual	conscience	and	authorized	assemblies,	like	suggested	above	in	both	
the	Liberal	and	Liberationist	categories.		But	we	also	include	the	presence	and	
power	of	the	Holy	Spirit,	and	the	responsibility	of	the	church,	generationally.			
	 Something	I	really	appreciate	is	the	way	in	which	doubt	impacts	the	theology	
of	the	UCC.		Doubt	can	prompt	reappraisal,	which	can	help	us	assert	new	things	or	
define	new	boundaries	(and	the	cycle	often	continues).		This	creates	an	ongoing	
creative	tension,	or	constant	ferment	within	the	theology	of	our	denomination.				
	
Structure	&	Polity	
	 A	key	thing	to	know	about	the	UCC	is	that	all	“settings”	of	the	denomination	
are	given	equal	weight.		We	have	local	churches,	conferences,	associations,	the	
general	synod	and	board,	etc.		However,	unlike	many	other	denominations	that	have	
hierarchy	within	bodies	of	varying	scope,	all	of	these	settings	have	equal	weight.		If	
anything,	the	local	church	is	seen	as	the	basic	unit	of	the	church	(this	doesn’t	mean	
that	it	is	the	only	valid	expression	of	the	church-	far	from	it).				
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	 Professor	Thomas	defined	polity	as	“the	ordering	of	relationships	and	the	
distribution	of	power,	responsibilities,	accountability,	and	authority	within	the	life	
of	the	church”.		I	already	hinted	at	a	basic	idea	of	the	polity	of	the	UCC	when	I	talked	
about	the	settings	of	the	church	having	equal	weight.		But,	that	doesn’t	give	the	
whole	story.		Our	UCC	polity	is	(again,	directly	from	my	notes)	“a	covenanted	
relationship	of	autonomous	units	of	church	life,	delineated	by	the	constitution	and	
bylaws,	whose	relationships	are	highly	interactive”.		A	way	that	is	helpful	for	me	to	
think	about	it	is	in	the	tension	between	covenant	and	autonomy.		Various	parts	of	
the	church	are	in	fact	in	covenant	with	one	another,	as	explained	by	the	constitution	
and	bylaws.		All	parts	of	the	church	have	a	responsibility	(that	they	can’t	‘give’	to	
another	setting	of	the	church)	to	discern	and	respond	to	the	call	of	God,	and	to	hold	
that	understanding	of	God’s	call	in	relationship	with	the	other	settings	of	the	church.		
As	I	watch	the	hierarchical	polity	of	many	other	denominations	around	us,	I	
continue	to	feel	that	ours	is	countercultural—this	tension	again	between	
relationship/covenant	and	individual/autonomy	is	powerful.	

	
Practice	
	 In	the	UCC	we	believe	that	God	calls	all	people	to	ministry.		There	is	no	
ministry	apart	from	the	church	(which	means	that	minister	cannot	function	apart	
from	authorization	by	and	accountability	to	the	church).		However,	while	there	is	a	
calling	of	the	whole	people	of	God,	there	is	a	distinctive	calling,	and	when	that	call	is	
recognized,	individuals	are	ordained	and	authorized	to	exercise	ministry.			
	 Ordination	is	a	liturgical	act	that,	in	part,	is	a	formal	recognition	of	an	
individual’s	call	to	ministry,	and	commits	the	wider	community	and	the	individual	to	
a	relationship	of	mutual	support.		In	that,	it	grants	authorization,	but	also	brings	
about	mutual	accountability.		That	is,	there	is	indeed	oversight,	and	there	are	
opportunities	for	discipline,	which	might	include	a	fitness	review	or	a	situational	
support	consultation.		There	are	various	forms	of	authorization	for	ministry,	
including	ordination,	licensing,	commissioning,	dual	standing,	etc.		In	any	case,	it	is	
the	establishment	of	a	covenantal	relationship	of	mutual	accountability,	and	not	a	
situation	where,	once	a	person	is	ordained	or	authorized,	they	are	free	to	do	as	they	
please.			
	
Connections	
	 There	are	many	pieces	of	this	information	that	I	think	is	important	for	the	
board	of	the	MHN.		In	terms	of	the	history,	I	find	the	diaconal	movement	to	be	a	
helpful	reminder	of	the	ways	in	which	social	work	and	health	care	have	deep	roots	
in	our	denomination.			
	 I	also	think	it	is	helpful	to	know	this	history	in	general	as	we	work	with	
various	churches	in	our	denomination.		Many	of	our	churches	have	been	in	existence	
since	one	of	the	predecessor	denominations,	and	knowing	about	those	roots	may	
help	us	to	understand	our	congregations	better,	and	perhaps	some	of	the	language	
that	is	used	in	our	churches.		The	churches	I	grew	up	in	all	had	Congregational	
Christian	roots,	and	it	showed	in	the	way	that	they	made	decisions.	
	 I	think	the	most	important	thing	about	this	for	members	of	the	Mental	Health	
Network	is	that	we	are	reminded	of	just	how	diverse	the	theological	expressions	are	
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within	our	denomination.		So,	for	instance,	perhaps	we’re	using	one	theological	
argument	for	our	work	in	one	church,	but	it	doesn’t	appear	to	be	resonating.		This	is	
a	moment	in	which	it	could	be	helpful	to	consider	the	historical	roots	of	the	church	
and	of	our	argument—there	may	be	foundational	reasons	for	a	disconnect.		It	might	
be	for	a	different	issue	entirely,	but	I	think	it	is	a	good	reminder	to	have	this	
diversity	in	mind	as	we	go	about	our	work.				
	
Conclusions	
	 One	of	my	favorite	quotations	about	our	denomination	comes	from	fairly	
early	on.			In	1972,	Roger	Shinn	offered	this	reflection	on	what	the	UCC	had	become:	
“The	United	Church	of	Christ	is,	by	most	reckonings,	an	improbable	collection	of	
exceedingly	diverse	people.	The	sociological	wisdom	often	used	to	explain	
groupings	of	people	does	not	tell	why	so	strange	a	combination	of	denominational	
families	and	ethnic	groups	came	together	to	form	this	church.”		Having	a	better	
grounding	in	this	history	and	theology	and	polity	does	not	make	this	denomination	
any	more	probable,	but	it	does	help	us	to	have	a	slightly	better	idea	of	what	we’re	
working	with	and	in.					
	 While	I	think	our	history	is	important	to	know	about	as	the	Mental	Health	
Network,	it	also	impacts	me	individually.		For	me,	especially	in	times	of	struggle,	
there	is	something	powerful	about	remembering	how	deep	the	roots	of	my	faith	go.		
There	were	many	before	me	who	have	struggled,	and	who	have	continued	to	choose	
faithfulness	and	following	the	path	of	Jesus.		Similarly,	Shinn’s	quotation	above	
highlights	the	improbability	of	our	denomination	in	a	way	that	also	feels	hopeful	
and	grounding	for	me—when	the	going	as	a	denomination	or	as	an	individual	
church	gets	tough,	I	remember	how	much	intentionality	and	work	has	already	gone	
into	creating	the	beautiful	and	messy	thing	that	is	the	UCC.				
	
Section	3:	Integrating	Statement	
	

I’ve	long	been	drawn	to	the	story	of	God	calling	Samuel.		When	I	was	young,	I	
most	certainly	liked	this	story	mostly	because	I	share	a	name	with	Samuel’s	mom.		
But	more	recently,	I’ve	heard	a	reflection	of	my	calling	in	Samuel’s	calling.		What	I	
mean	by	this	is	that	Samuel,	who	is	sleeping	in	the	temple	because	of	his	work	for	
Eli,	has	an	experience	of	3	times	in	a	row	hearing	a	call,	thinking	he’s	answering	the	
call	he	hears,	and	then	finding	out	it	wasn’t	quite	right.		All	three	times	he	thinks	it	is	
Eli,	when	it	turns	out	it	was	God	(which	he	figures	out	with	Eli’s	help).	

I’ve	had	a	sense	of	being	called	for	a	long	time,	but	it	has	taken	me	more	than	
a	decade	to	figure	it	out,	to	figure	out	to	what	or	by	whom	I’m	called.		And,	
differently	than	Samuel,	I’m	also	fully	willing	to	believe	that	the	details	of	my	call	are	
going	to	continue	to	change	throughout	the	rest	of	my	life,	but	I	now	feel	that	I’m	
called	to	ordained	ministry	in	the	United	Church	of	Christ,	and	that	this	call	has	been	
with	me	for	a	long	time	but	I	wasn’t	hearing	it	quite	clearly.		My	Elis	have	been	the	
world	of	social	work	and	nonprofits.		My	Elis	have	also	been	Wendy	and	Dan	and	
Zayna,	Craig	and	Cynthia	and	Paula.		These	are	some	of	the	fields	of	work	and	people	
who	have	helped	me	to	discern	my	call,	who	have	pointed	me	in	the	right	direction.	
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I	recently	had	an	email	exchange	with	a	professor	of	mine	from	college	(I	
graduated	10	years	ago)	in	which	he	mentioned	remembering	my	interest	in	
ministry.		I	felt	baffled	when	I	read	that,	because	I	typically	think	of	myself	as	not	
having	been	interested	in	ministry	while	in	college.		But	it	reminded	me	that	my	
senior	year	of	college	I	was	part	of	a	Lilly	group	at	First	UCC	in	Northfield	MN	for	
students	who	were	considering	a	call	to	ministry.		And	at	the	end	of	that	year,	I	
decided	that	I	wasn’t	called	to	ministry,	because	I	didn’t	want	to	be	a	minister	like	
my	mom.	

To	be	clear,	I	think	my	mom	is	an	amazing	minister—our	denomination	and	
her	church	are	better	because	of	her	ministry	and	leadership.		But	I	decided	that	
year	in	college	that	I	was	too	terrified	of	public	speaking	to	preach	regularly.		I	had	it	
in	my	head	that	if	I	was	scared	of	public	speaking,	I	couldn’t	preach,	and	therefore	I	
couldn’t	go	into	ministry.	

I	headed	off	to	the	Westmoreland	UCC	Volunteer	Corps	in	Washington	DC,	
and	fell	in	love	with	social	work	as	I	was	a	case	manager	working	with	people	who	
were	experiencing	poverty	and	homelessness.		I	had	many	conversations	with	my	
supervisor	about	the	importance	of	social	workers	being	open	to	talk	about	religion	
with	clients,	since	religion	is	a	huge	part	of	life	for	so	many	(and	can	be	a	“protective	
factor”—a	positive	influence	on	mental	health).		I	also	always	remember	a	client	I	
call	“Patrice”,	who	I	talked	to	on	the	phone	daily,	and	who	lived	with	mental	illness.		
At	one	point	she	told	me	“I	guess	church	is	just	for	the	healthy	people”	because	
though	she	prayed	daily	and	identified	as	Christian,	she’d	had	churches	ask	her	to	
leave	because	of	her	symptoms	of	mental	illness.	

After	that	year	I	headed	to	Seattle,	WA,	to	learn	more	about	mental	health	
and	how	social	work	and	ministry	can	intersect.		I	was	a	“companion”,	a	live-in	
volunteer,	at	the	House	of	Healing.		The	House	of	Healing	was	started	by	a	UCC	
minister	(Craig	Rennebohm)	in	connection	with	a	UCC	church,	and	housed	4	
residents	(people	who	had	been	experiencing	homelessness,	were	in	mental	health	
inpatient	treatment,	and	would	otherwise	be	discharged	to	the	streets)	and	4	
companions	at	a	time.		I	learned	a	lot	more	about	mental	health,	including	my	own,	
and	my	sense	that	I	was	called	to	both	ministry	and	social	work	was	solidified.			

In	that	year	I	applied	for	dual	degree	graduate	programs.		When	the	
acceptance	letters	and	financial	aid	packages	came	back,	I	strongly	considered	doing	
just	one	program	(my	debt	burden	would	be	less	if	I	had	made	that	choice).		But	I	
remember	saying	to	my	parents	“if	I	pick	just	one,	I’ll	be	leaving	part	of	myself	
behind”.		I	made	the	decision	to	take	on	the	debt	and	live	as	my	full	self,	and	agreed	
to	start	at	the	University	of	Chicago	in	the	fall	of	2011.	

In	Chicago,	I	dove	into	my	coursework	and	internships.		I	found	it	all	to	be	
challenging,	but	also	fulfilling	and	affirming.		While	certainly	not	a	straight-A	
student,	I	felt	that	I	was	in	the	right	place.		During	my	first	year,	I	heard	about	a	UCC	
conference	called	“Widening	the	Welcome”,	and	figured	out	how	to	attend.		It	felt	
like	I	had	found	people	within	my	beloved	denomination	who	cared	about	the	things	
I	found	myself	caring	about	in	DC	and	Seattle.		I	met	someone	who	used	to	chair	
what	was	called	“the	Mental	Illness	Network”	and	telling	him	that	if	he	started	up	
the	group	again,	I	wanted	in.		A	few	months	later	I	received	an	email	inviting	me	to	
join	the	board	of	the	newly	formed	UCC	Mental	Health	Network.		I’ve	been	on	the	
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board	since	then,	and	will	step	off	the	board	this	fall.		In	the	years	since	I’ve	taken	on	
the	responsibility	of	treasurer,	and	am	also	part	of	the	blogging	team.			

While	in	graduate	school,	I	continued	to	explore	diverse	kinds	of	ministry.		I	
did	CPE	at	a	social	service	center	in	the	basement	of	a	huge	affluent	church.		I	did	a	
summer	internship	in	Asheville	NC	where	I	got	to	participate	in	the	“missional”	
church	work	that	a	number	of	United	Methodist	churches	were	engaging	in.		I	met	
ordained	ministers	who	were	community	organizers,	and	began	dreaming	about	
what	church	that	was	more	inclusive	around	mental	health	would	look	like.			

I	also	fell	in	love	while	in	graduate	school,	with	a	compassionate	man	named	
Craig.		He	was	finishing	up	his	ELCA	Lutheran	coursework	at	the	Lutheran	School	of	
Theology	after	doing	an	MDiv	at	Harvard.		He	got	placed	in	southwest	Wisconsin	for	
his	first	call,	and	after	I	graduated	I	moved	there	and	we	were	married.		In	such	a	
rural	area	I	wasn’t	sure	I	could	do	exactly	the	ministry	I	felt	called	to	do,	but	I	
became	a	member	at	a	local	church	(First	Congregational	in	Platteville)	and	got	a	job	
that	felt	like	a	great	fit.		I	was	the	first	director	of	a	local	Family	Promise	affiliate—a	
program	that	supports	families	experiencing	homelessness,	using	a	network	of	faith	
communities	to	provide	shelter,	meals,	and	other	supports.		It	was	extremely	
challenging	but	good	work,	and	allowed	me	to	try	out	another	way	in	which	I	could	
meld	my	social	work	and	ministry.		In	the	meantime,	I	provided	pulpit	supply	
periodically,	as	well	as	teaching	two	semesters	at	UW-Platteville	in	the	social	work	
certificate	program.		(All	of	these	experiences	helped	me	realize	that	even	if	public	
speaking	is	around	something	I’m	passionate	about,	I’m	still	nervous	but	can	do	it,	
and	can	be	good	at	it!)		It	was	during	this	time	in	Wisconsin	that	I	began	the	official	
discernment	process.	

After	four	years	in	Wisconsin	we	made	the	decision	to	move	to	Minnesota.		
And	a	few	months	after	moving,	I	got	a	chance	to	try	out	parish	ministry	in	a	more	
sustained	way	than	pulpit	supply.		I	filled	in	as	“faith	formation	leader”	while	an	
associate	minister	was	on	sabbatical	for	three	months,	and	because	of	my	
background,	I	preached	three	times	and	helped	lead	worship	regularly.		It	was	
during	this	time,	working	closely	with	a	dynamic	interim	senior	minister,	and	
working	in	a	context	where	I	could	imagine	myself	longer-term,	that	I	realized	that	
someday	I	could	be	called	to	local	church	ministry,	perhaps	but	not	necessarily	in	
conjunction	with	a	more	social	work-related	job.			

Within	days	before	I	finished	this	job,	I	got	a	call	from	the	chaplain	at	
Carleton	College	(which	is	45	minutes	away	from	Minneapolis,	and	is	also	where	I	
went	to	undergrad).		She	told	me	she	needed	a	part-time	associate	chaplain,	and	
wondered	if	I’d	be	interested.		She	agreed	that	though	I’m	not	ordained,	as	long	as	I	
was	working	toward	ordination	(because	the	job	does	require	some	word	and	
sacrament)	it	could	work	out.		I	love	this	work	as	well,	and	feel	grateful	again	for	an	
opportunity	to	try	a	different	kind	of	ministry.		I	also	hope	to	be	ordained	to	this	
position,	so	I	can	more	fully	live	into	the	role	to	which	I	was	hired,	which	includes	
leading	weekly	or	bi-weekly	worship	services	that	include	preaching	and	often	
communion.	

While	I	currently	feel	called	to	ordination	in	my	role	as	a	college	chaplain,	I	
can	also	imagine	serving	as	an	associate	in	a	local	church.		And,	as	I	have	for	much	
longer,	I	can	imagine	a	call	as	an	ordained	minister	in	a	non-church	role,	perhaps	in	
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the	world	of	social	work,	related	to	mental	health	or	homelessness.		It	is	life-giving	
for	me	to	imagine	the	spaces	in	which	I	can	help	build	community,	and	help	a	
community	minister	to	one	another.			

As	part	of	building	community	and	ministering	to	one	another,	leading	the	
sacrament	of	communion	feels	like	a	crucial	piece—in	the	embodiment	of	a	ritual	
that	connects	us	to	Jesus	and	the	disciples,	in	the	human-ness	of	sharing	food	with	
one	another,	in	the	counter-cultural	act	of	serving	one	another.		Looking	back	at	the	
liturgy	I	shared	earlier	from	Lyndale	UCC,	I	feel	strongly	that	I	am	called	to	presiding	
over	the	sacrament	of	communion	in	this	way-	through	language	that	challenges	us	
and	makes	real	for	us	the	communion	that	Jesus	shared	and	the	places	and	spaces	
that	call	for	similar	communion	today.		I	have	not	been	able	to	participate	in	many	
baptisms	besides	my	daughter	Leona’s	(and	my	own,	of	course!)	but	I	also	feel	
strongly	about	the	ways	in	which	baptism	brings	about	community	and	a	deep	
connection	to	our	belovedness	and	to	God.			

I’ve	thought	of	many	examples	of	what	ministry	outside	the	walls	of	the	
church	could	look	like	for	me.		For	instance,	when	I	ran	Family	Promise	of	Grant	
County,	I	was	regularly	working	with	faith	communities	and	preaching	for	them,	and	
if	I	had	been	ordained	it	would	have	been	a	blessing	to	be	able	to	lead	communion	in	
those	various	churches	as	part	of	building	community	with	them.		I	could	imagine	
lots	of	different	nonprofit	jobs	that	would	fit	into	ministry	and	would	work	well	with	
word	and	sacrament	as	part	of	the	outreach	and	relationship-building	of	the	job.		I	
also	dream	of	community-building	with	folx	experiencing	homelessness	and/or	
living	with	mental	illness,	and	ways	of	being	and	enacting	church	together,	outside	
the	walls	of	a	church	building.		I	do	know	that	I	will	continue	listening	and	being	
intentional	about	ministry,	and	that	there	are	countless	other	ways	my	ministry	
could	unfold.			

The	prophetic	part	of	ordained	ministry	has	resonated	with	and	called	me	for	
a	long	time.		I	wrote	earlier	about	my	fear	of	public	speaking,	but	I’ve	come	to	
appreciate	and	embrace	preaching	as	a	time	to	be	both	prophetic	and	pastoral.		I	
think	good	preaching	challenges	the	listener,	and	calls	them	to	live	and	think	
differently.		This	challenge	and	call	for	transformation	is	prophetic.		At	the	same	
time,	when	done	well	this	is	also	pastoral	because	the	challenge	comes	from	a	place	
of	deep	love	for	the	listener,	and	a	belief	that	they	want	to	be	held	to	a	different	
standard.		I	am	called	to	prophetic	preaching	and	leadership	around	disability	and	
mental	illness,	around	homelessness	and	climate	chaos,	and	around	white	
supremacy	and	systems	of	oppression.		The	priestly	part	of	ordained	ministry	has	
more	recently	become	part	of	how	I	understand	my	call.	I’ve	learned	to	love	helping	
to	craft	worship	liturgy,	and	then	leading	worship	and	preaching.		I	love	that	we	
have	countless	resources	like	the	Book	of	Worship	to	help	with	liturgy,	but	also	am	
energized	by	liturgies	that	bring	current	context	into	play	similarly	to	the	
communion	liturgy	I	shared	earlier.	

I	think	one	of	the	reasons	I’ve	perhaps	resisted	or	not	noticed	my	call	to	
ordained	ministry	is	that	ordination	is	a	powerful	thing.		I	have	never	wanted	to	be	
seeking	ordination	only	for	that	power	and	inherent	privilege.	But	I’ve	also	come	to	
understand	that	ordination	can	open	doors	and	invite	a	certain	kind	of	respect	and	
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authority,	and	this	isn’t	a	bad	thing.		And,	I	know	now	that	I	am	called	to	ordination	
in	many	ways	and	for	many	reasons	other	than	this.			

This	has	been	a	long	journey,	and	is	far	from	over,	God	willing.		Still,	I	am	
joyful	at	the	prospect	of	living	into	my	call	to	ordination	in	this	time,	so	that	I	can	
continue	doing	the	work	of	word	and	sacrament	at	Carleton	and	elsewhere.		I’m	
deeply	grateful	to	all	of	the	Elis	in	my	life,	and	all	of	the	communities	that	have	
supported	me	and	nurtured	my	call.		I’ve	heard	God’s	call,	and	now	I	answer,	“Here	I	
am.”	
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